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Question to Chief Executive South East Area Committee 
Meeting 10th October 2016 

Q.1 Councillor Ruairí McGinley 
To ask the Manager to deal with pothole on Mayfield Road East. 

Q.2 Councillor Dermot Lacey 
To ask the Manager if she would examine the possibility of providing street signs or 
directional signs for Elm Park Green as outlined in the email submitted with this 
question (details supplied). 

Q.3 Councillor Paddy Smyth 
To ask the Manager to re-assign the on street parking outside 26-30 Upper 
Rathmines Road (The Uppercross House Hotel) to allow for a loading bay with 
enough space available to park a coach overnight in order to facilitate coach tours to 
the area. 

Q.4 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager (a) to install addition “No Cycling” signs stencilled onto the 
promenade on Sandymount Strand in circumstances where there are a number of 
points where cyclists can enter the promenade without seeing a no cycling sign, and 
(b) to arrange for the Parks Department to conduct a review of the extent of 
impermissible cycling which takes place on the promenade between 8-9am and 4.30-
6pm on weekdays. 

Q.5 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
Having regard to the serious litter problems at (a) Ringsend Park, Sean Moore Park 
and the road between the two parks; and (b) Sandymount beach and Irishtown 
Nature Park all the way to the South Wall, to ask the Area Manager to put in place 
the following measures: 

(a) To install more bins at these locations, in particular along the stretch from the 
walkway into Irishtown Nature Park (which begins at the meeting point of the end 
of the beach and the entrance to Sean Moore Park) and out to the South Wall 
where, with the exception of one blast cast iron bin which has been recently 
installed, there are no bins following an act of vandalism some time ago when 
bins were burned out; and 

(b) To introduce more scrutiny and imposition of fines for litterers at these locations. 

Q.6 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager to install more bicycle racks/stands in Sandymount, 
especially at the location beside the Tesco on Sandymount Road.  Bicycle 
racks/stands in Sandymount at present are insufficient to meet demand. 

Q.7 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager why was the lease for 1 Scarlet Row (Temple Bar) granted 
to an ice cream and waffle restaurant where the competitive tender application was 
clearly marked no food retailers need apply? 

Q.8 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager (a) to provide an update on and (b) to grant the application 
by [Details supplied] 

Q.9 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager whether it would be possible for [details supplied] 
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Q.10 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
Having regard to the serious problem of litter, dumping and graffiti in South East 
Docklands Area, especially along the Liffey campshire, and the obvious need for 
more bins, bottle banks, more frequent and regular bin collections, clearing and 
sweeping of footpaths and campshire areas, eye-catching posters and surveillance 
by wardens on foot or on bicycle along the quays (especially at the campshires) 
followed by consequences for offenders, to ask the Area Manager to coordinate an 
effective and imaginative programme to deal with these issues involving cooperation 
between Dublin City Council, the OPW, the Gardaí and community institutions such 
as libraries and schools. 

Q.11 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager to address the problem of abandoned cars on Oaklands 
Park and Drive, off Serpentine Avenue, which is becoming a serious issue?  
Residents have recently counted four such cars which have been parked at this 
location for at least the last six months.  These cars have no up to date tax or 
insurance and some have neither. There is one car with UK registration which has 
been at the location for approximately a year. 

Q.12 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager to arrange for the area surrounding the footbridge over the 
Dart line between the Merrion Gates and Sydney Parade Avenue (which is the bridge 
from behind Ailesbury Mews and the OSG office building into Merrion Parish Church) 
to be cleaned as it is currently very dirty. This question refers in particular to the 
footpath and surrounding area between the railway line and the OSG 
building/Ailesbury Mews. 

Q.13 Councillor Frank Kennedy 
To ask the Area Manager to put in place the following arrangements to address the 
problem of coaches on Burgh Quay: 

(a) To write to all coach operators who stop at Burgh Quay and request that they 
instruct their drivers to switch off the engine when stopped to allow passengers to 
board and disembark in order to reduce noise pollution and vibration of adjacent 
buildings; 

(b) To require coach operators to provide a waiting area for patrons (as City Link on 
Crampton Quay provide), or for the Council to build a shelter to prevent 
passengers from using the entrances and steps of adjacent buildings as a waiting 
area; and 

(c) To provide a report on what the “additional bus priority measures” for Burgh Quay 
referred to in the College Green Traffic Management plan entail. 

Q.14 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager to have area around Kerlogue Road, Ringsend cleared of weeds 
and growth, see photo attached. 

Q.15 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager to have the road at the entrance to Mount Sandford, Milltown 
Road resurfaced. This section of the road is under the remit of Dublin City Council 
and has become very uneven with potholes. 

Q.16 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
a) To ask the Manager to arrange with Dublin Bus to have a Real Time sign erected
outward bound at Pearse Street, Stop number 351, Opposite Pearse Street Library. 
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(b) To ask the Manager to arrange with Dublin Bus to have a Real Time sign erected 
outward bound at Ringsend, stop number 356, adjacent to the charity shop. 
 

Q.17 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager to have the area around the Seaman's Monument cleared and 
cleaned.  It is located on the green area at the entrance to the Seán Moore Road, 
Ringsend. 
 

Q.18 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager to undertake meaningful temporary repairs at Chatham Street, 
Dublin 2, adjacent to Neary's Pub. This area has been in a dreadful state of repair for 
the last two years. Businesses in the area are aware of the planned upgrading of this 
area, but in the interim, temporary measures need to be implemented. 
 

Q.19 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager what is being done with the reports of rat infestation on 
Sandymount Strand, and has poison been laid recently to eradicate the vermin. 

 
Q.20 Councillor Paddy McCartan 

The pathway leading up to the Sea Scouts, Pigeon House Road is unusable due to 
overgrowth.  Could the Manager arrange to have the pathway cleaned and brought 
back into use?  See photo attached. 

 
Q.21 Councillor Paddy McCartan 

To ask the Manager to deal with the issue of uneven and broken paving stones 
outside the Radisson Hotel and the Argentinian restaurant on Golden Lane, Dublin 8. 

 
Q.22 Councillor Paddy McCartan 

To ask the Manager to deal with the following issue.  A lime tree in front of 14 and 16 
Irishtown Road needs to be trimmed and cut back. There are cracks in the path at the 
base of the tree. Residents do not want the tree removed, but they do not want to be 
overshadowed either.  Photo attached. 
 

Q.23 Councillor Paddy McCartan 
To ask the Manager to have the following four abandoned cars on Oaklands, off 
Serpentine Avenue, Sandymount removed. See pictures in email to follow. 

 
Q.24 Councillor Paddy McCartan 

To ask the Manager to arrange to have a row of planes trees trimmed at Cambridge 
Square, Ringsend. Currently, due to their height and density, they are overlooking 
and shading the apartments at the Cambridge Court residential complex. 

 
Q.25 Councillor Claire O’Connor 

Are there plans for a Local Area Plan for Harold’s Cross? 
 

Q.26 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
To ask the City Manager whether double yellow lines can be installed on both sides 
of the laneway behind the houses at 11-29 Ormond Road. Such lines are needed as 
a fire engine was not able to get down the laneway in order to extinguish a fire during 
the summer. 
 

Q.27 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the Manager arrange for the graffiti to be removed from Larkfield Gardens? 
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Q.28 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the footpath outside 65 Lavarna Grove be repaired? 

Q.29 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the trees on Edenvale Road be replaced? 

Q.30 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the Manager explain and set out the objective criteria behind why certain 
residents on Casimir Road are given dual parking permits to park on adjoining 
streets?   

Q.31 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the ramp outside Number 6 Larkfield Gardens be replaced? 

Q.32 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the Manager arrange for the light outside Number 42 Gulistan Road to be 
repaired? 

Q.33 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the Manager arrange for more street lighting to be installed on Mountain View 
Road to facilitate visitors to the community centre? 

Q.34 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the drains outside 6 Derravaragh Road be unblocked? 

Q.35 Councillor Claire O’Connor 
Can the Manager put double yellow lines on the corners of Mount Argus Close in 
circumstances where there is poor visibility caused by parked cars? 

Q.36 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the Manager have the dampness on the exterior and interior of *details supplied. 
On the outside wall the dampness can clearly be seen running down the wall and at 
this stage it is leading to moss growing at this point. 

Q.37 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the Manager have gates installed to the rear of 4 – 5 -6 -7 Leukos Road as there 
is serious antisocial behaviour taking place as can be seen in photo attached? 

Q.38 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the Manager have the tree stump outside *details supplied removed and the 
pavement repaired as there is now a large stump after a tree was removed and it is a 
serious trip hazard  

Q.39 Councillor Chris Andrews 
Can the Manager have gates installed in lane to the rear of *details supplied as there 
is considerable local dumping and anti social behaviour taking place 

Q.40 Councillor Chris Andrews 
There was a fire in a house on Arnott Street last night - 25th Sept.  The fire engines 
had difficulty passing the parked cars.  Have the parking arrangements on this street 
been reviewed by Dublin Fire Brigade?  The engines did eventually manage to clear 
the cars on the corner, but if they had not the consequences should be obvious. 
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Q.41 Councillor Chris Andrews 
The junction of Harrington Street, South Circular Road, Heytesbury Street and 
Stamer Street is dangerous.  Several incidents have occurred here recently to our 
knowledge - a cyclist was knocked off his bike by a car breaking the lights at this 
junction. It is not unusual to have to jump out of the way of cars breaking the 
pedestrian lights, and a child was knocked off his bike and run over on the way to 
school in the last couple of weeks. Cars (and bikes and pedestrians) regularly ignore 
the lights and yellow box at this junction.  I would like to ask for more enforcement 
from the Gardaí, and also an upgrade of the junction.  It has a pedestrian crossing at 
only two sides and this should be upgraded to all four sides? 
 

Q.42 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager to please bring a report to the October meeting of the 
Committee with details including mapping show all sites within the Pembroke South 
Dock Area that are proposed for inclusion on the Vacant Sites Register under the 
Urban Regeneration and Housing Act 2015 and that may be subject to a 3% annual 
levy on their value. 
 

Q.43 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager to examine what options might be available to improve 
safety for pedestrians, cyclists and motorists at the junction of Harrington Street, 
South Circular Road, Heytesbury Street and Stamer Street as several incidents have 
occurred here recently. Perhaps extending the pedestrian crossing to all four sides 
might be a solution. 
 

Q.44 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager what can be done to ensure that Emergency Services have 
sufficient access to the houses in Arnott Street, Portobello and whether the street has 
been reviewed by Dublin Fire Brigade recently as the cars parked on street proved to 
be an obstruction when fire services where trying to attend a fire on the street last 
month.   
 

Q.45 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager to please clean the gullies on Gordon Street as a matter of 
urgency and if she could also carry out an inspection and analysis of all the shores in 
the area as the streets are at high risk of flooding.  
 

Q.46 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager what is the purpose of the bollards on Grafton Street, if 
there are plans to repaint them in the near future as the paint is chipping off despite 
only being in place for just over a year, and if not would the Manager consider 
removing them altogether.  
 

Q.47 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager whether *details supplied may be eligible for a rates 
exemption as they are they have not for profit status and are a registered charity. 
 

Q.48 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager whether the replacement planting in Merrion Square has 
been completed, if not how many trees have yet to be planted and when that planting 
will be completed. 
 

Q.49 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager why there are no public recycling facilities in the city centre 
and if she could please consider re - installing bottle banks in the city centre.  
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Q.50 Councillor Claire Byrne 
To ask the Area Manager if she would consider removing some of the parking 
spaces on Pembroke Street Upper from Fitzwilliam Square South to Leeson Street 
Lower and to replace them with a cycle lane in order improve safety conditions for 
cyclists along this stretch of road.  
 

Q.51 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the Manager to address the issue of abandoned cars on Oaklands, off 
Serpentine Avenue, Dublin 4 as per details attached in email to be forwarded 
separately. 
 

Q.52 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the Manager to address the following lighting issues *details supplied. 

 
Q.53 Councillor Kieran Binchy 

To ask the Manager to pro-actively tackle the litter problem in the following areas 
*details supplied. 
 

Q.54 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the Manager to investigate the following issue, and to provide a full report on 
same: 

 
Q.55 Councillor Kieran Binchy 

To ask the Manager for an update on the provision of a disabled parking space on 
Cambridge Avenue, Ringsend. 
 

Q.56 Councillor Kieran Binchy 
To ask the Manager to address the issue of fruit falling from the trees on Carlisle 
Street and Emorville in Portobello, in the short term by ensuring adequate street 
cleaning, and in the long term by replacing the trees with the agreement of the 
residents. 
 

Q.57 Councillor Chris Andrews 
To ask the Area Manager to ensure that the shower that has been sanctioned is put 
into *details supplied as a matter of urgency given the very bad health of the tenant. 

 




